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Virginia Soil and Water Conservation Board Audit Subcommittee 

Monday, February 14, 2022 

Charlottesville, Virginia 

 

SWCB Audit Subcommittee Members Present 

Adam D. Wilson, Chair 

Charles Newton 

ONE VACANCY 

 

DCR Staff Present 

Christine Watlington Jones, Policy and District Services Manager 

Eric Surratt, Internal Auditor 

Blair Gordon, SWCD Liaison 

Darryl Glover, Deputy Director for Soil and Water Conservation and Dam Safety and Floodplain 

Management 

James Martin, Director, Division of Soil and Water Conservation 

 

OTHERS PRESENT 

Charles A. Arnason, Chair, Virginia Soil and Water Conservation Board 

Jeffrey Floyd, Robert E. Lee SWCD 

Doug Perrow, Robert E. Lee SWCD 

Jonathan Wooldridge, Robert E. Lee SWCD 

 

CALL TO ORDER 

 

Chairman Wilson called the meeting to order and declared a quorum present. 

 

APPROVAL OF MINUTES FROM SEPTEMBER 23, 2021 

 

Mr. Newton moved that the minutes of the September 23, 2021 meeting of the Audit Subcommittee be 

approved as submitted by staff. Chairman Wilson seconded and the motion carried. 

 

REVIEW OF INCONSISTENCIES FOUND DURING AUDIT OF ROBERT E. DISTRICT 

 

Ms. Watlington Jones reviewed the concerns found during the audit. 

 

Robinson Farmer Cox Associates (RFCA) have been undertaking audits for twenty-three Soil and Water 

Conservation Districts (Districts) for the fiscal year(s) that ended on June 30, 2020 and June 30, 2021. 

During the audit of Robert E. Lee District, RFCA found what appear to be substantial irregularities in the 

processing and payment of certain travel reimbursements. During FY2020 and FY2021, a District 

employee, Mr. Jonathan Wooldridge, received a total of roughly $100,000 in reimbursement for 174,729 

miles traveled. Based on a standard work-year of 2,080 hours, that equates to approximately 349.346 

miles per day or 42 miles per hour, every hour of a work day. A travel reimbursement was submitted 

every week of both years, leaving the impression that Mr. Wooldridge never took advantage of any 

extended leave from work over the past two years. The travel reimbursements do not appear to have 
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been approved or reviewed by any individual at the District, either another employee or a District Board 

member. The reimbursement rate appears to exceed the federal mileage reimbursement rate. The 

federal mileage rate for FY2020 was 0.575; Mr. Wooldridge utilized the FY2019 rate of 0.58. Many of the 

travel reimbursements listed the inspection of the District-maintained dams as the reason for the travel. 

Of additional concern to this Subcommittee is the payment of those reimbursements with technical 

assistance funds provided to implement the Virginia Agricultural Best Management Practices Cost-Share 

Program. Technical assistance funds are not authorized, and have never been authorized, to provide 

funding for dam maintenance related activities. 

 

Mr. Surratt reviewed the spreadsheet of travel reimbursements.  A copy of this spreadsheet is included 

as Attachment #1. 

 

Mr. Surratt noted that several of the items provided no documentation. It was not possible to verify that 

the expenses were associated with a dam visit. 

 

DISCUSSION 

 

Chairman Wilson advised that the Virginia Soil and Water Conservation Board is responsible for the 

oversight of District funding.  He noted that the audit discovered several red flags concerning the travel 

reimbursements.  He commented that the Audit Subcommittee would like to work with the District to 

address the concerns and to reduce the District’s expenses related to travel .  He reminded the District 

representatives that the funds were taxpayer money. 

 

Chairman Wilson asked if the District owned a vehicle.  The District responded that they did not at this 

time and confirmed that the employee had been making use of a personal vehicle for the visits. 

 

The district has an office administrator and an education specialist.  However, the travel 

reimbursements in question were for the District Manager. 

 

Mr. Newton asked if the District had a written policy regarding reimbursements and expenses. 

 

Mr. Perrow, District Treasurer, advised that he was unaware of such policy if it is not included in the 

District handbook. 

 

Chairman Wilson noted that if this happened at his District, the amount of mileage reimbursement 

would be a cause for concern. 

 

Mr. Newton concurred and advised that his first recommendation would be for the District to procure a 

vehicle.  He noted that this would be less of an expense for the District. 

 

Mr. Newton advised that the Board was responsible for serving farmers and noted that to do so 

required support from the General Assembly.  Therefore, the funds provided by the General Assembly 

must be managed as efficiently as possible.  Any hint of impropriety or misuse of funds could be 

detrimental to future funding. 
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Mr. Newton noted that with ten directors there should be better Board oversight.  He also expressed a 

concern regarding training for staff and directors. 

 

Mr. Wooldridge noted that there had been a substantial amount of turnover with the Directors. 

 

Ms. Gordon commented that DCR staff can assist with the proper procedures for procuring a vehicle. 

 

Ms. Watlington Jones advised that the recommendations of the Audit Subcommittee would be 

presented to the full Soil and Water Conservation Board at their March 23 meeting. 

 

SUBCOMMITTEE ACTION 

 

Mr. Newton moved the following: 

 

The Virginia Soil and Water Conservation Board (Board) directs the Robert E. Lee Soil and Water 

Conservation District (District) to return $33,199.58 in technical assistance funds to the 

Department of Conservation and Recreation (Department), as recommended by the Audit 

Subcommittee. These funds will be withheld from the FY2022 fourth quarter disbursement of 

technical assistance funds. The return of these funds will address the inappropriate use of 

technical assistance funds to reimburse travel for reasons not related to the implementation of 

the Virginia Agricultural Best Management Cost-Share (VACS) Program. 

 

In order to ensure an effective and appropriate policy is in place to address travel 

reimbursements, the Board directs the District to complete the following: 

 

a. A review of the existing process to determine where improvements should be made 

to address the concerns raised by the Audit Subcommittee and this Board, including 

revisions to existing travel voucher request forms; and 

b. The adoption of formal process, based on the review of the current processes, to 

ensure all travel reimbursements are reviewed and processed effectively by 

appropriate staff and District Board members. 

 

Further, the Board recognizes the key role that training provides in ensuring Districts are able to 

adhere to the financial policies and practices, which provide integrity to all facets of District 

management and delivery of programs and services for the public good. Therefore, District 

administrative staff must participate in the Virginia Association of Soil and Water Conservation 

District Admin/Ops Committee meetings. 

 

Finally, the Board firmly encourages the District to purchase a vehicle for use by the 

appropriate staff. Given the amount of funding provided to an employee in travel 

reimbursement, the purchase of a vehicle would be a more cost-effective and appropriate use 

of state funds. 

 

No later than May 15, 2022, the District must provide the following information to the 

Department: 
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1. A revised District Board-approved travel policy to the Department for review and 

approval. Within 30 days of approval of the travel policy by the Department, the District 

must fully implement the revised travel policy into its normal operations. 

2. The District Board’s formal decision about the purchase of a vehicle. The decision must 

be formally documented in the Board approved minutes. If the District decides not to 

purchase a vehicle, the reasons why such a purchase will not made must be fully 

documented in the minutes as well. 

3. A formal commitment approved by the District Board ensuring participation by District 

administrative staff in the Virginia Association of Soil and Water Conservation District. 

Admin/Ops Committee meetings. 

 

Chairman Wilson seconded and the motion carried. 

 

Chairman Wilson noted that the recommended motion will go before the full Soil and Water 

Conservation Board in March for final approval. 

 

There was no further business and the meeting adjourned at 10:50 a.m. 
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ATTACHMENT # 1 

 


